
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 9th September 2015
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Steve Bellamy, Lloyd Bunday, James Burton, Mark Dearing, David Howes, Jan Smith, Lesley Thurland and Derek Zanger

Also Present
Councillors Linda Adams, Maggie Don, Anne Lee, Mark Rowley, Mick Scrimshaw and Mike Tebbutt
At the start of the meeting, the Committee expressed its loyal thanks to the Queen, to mark the fact that today she had become the longest serving monarch in British history and to express their appreciation for the outstanding service she has and continues to render to the country. 

15.EX.15
APOLOGIES



There were no apologies for absence.
15.EX.16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Derek Zanger and Jan Smith declared a personal interest in Item 14 as members of Burton Latimer Town Council.
Councillors Russell Roberts and Steve Bellamy declared a personal interest in Item 14 as members of Barton Seagrave Parish Council.
Councillor James Burton declared a personal interest in Item 10 as a town centre trader.

15.EX.17
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 22nd July 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record.
15.EX.18
WORK PROGRAMME


The Council’s draft work programme to be published on 16th September 2015 was noted.
15.EX.19
DELIVERING OUR TOWN CENTRES

A report was submitted which:-
· Provided information on the opening of ‘The Yards’ development
· Delivered an outline of the recent works to improve the Newland street bus interchange


The report was supplemented by a presentation.

Councillor Linda Adams addressed the Executive, welcoming the construction of new bus shelters in Newland Street. She urged the Executive to consider using multi-functional street furniture in any future public realm works and to assist in promoting the availability of remaining units at The Yards to new businesses and small enterprises in the Borough.


The Leader of the Council advised that more consultation was due to be carried out with town centre users as part of the Public Spaces Protection Order and the use of multi-functional street furniture would be considered once that process had concluded. 

 It was suggested the Council could help with publicising the availability of units at The Yards through its website.

During debate, the recent national BBC news item about Kettering Town Centre was welcomed.


In answer to a question about smoking in Newland Street bus shelters, it was noted that the area had always been a No Smoking zone and wardens would continue to patrol the area and enforce where possible.



RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the update provided on The Yards be noted, and the Executive supports efforts to ensure the continued success of the development; and


(ii)
the changes made on Newland Street be welcomed and the importance of using growth to deliver improvements to the town centres be welcomed.

15.EX.20
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET


A report was submitted which:-

a. Provided Members with a further case study on the success of the invest to save schemes;
b. Provided a reminder of the Council’s medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles;

c. Provided a revised medium term budget model illustrating the levels of savings that may be required over the coming years and highlighted the significant financial challenges facing the Council;

d.
Provided a further update on the potential impact to the Housing Revenue Account following the announcements made in the Summer Budget;
e.
Reminded members of the background to (and previous decisions in relation to) the operation of the current Council Tax Support scheme;

f.
Outlined the estimated financial implications of the Council Tax Support Scheme (from next year); and

g.
Outlined the policy options that were available to the Council to ensure that the Council’s medium term guiding principles are adhered to and sought endorsement of the options for consultation purposes.


Councillor Mick Scrimshaw addressed the Committee, welcoming cross-party working on the budget, it being noted that officer briefings for members of the opposition could be arranged upon request. In respect of the options for Council Tax Support, Councillor Scrimshaw said that the opposition felt that 55% was a large increase for people on benefits to find. However, he acknowledged that the Council was constrained by its guiding principles and urged that these principles be consulted upon as part of the budget-setting process.


During discussion, it was noted that £3.912m revenue contribution brought forward as part of the Capital Programme outturn monitoring statement represented a contribution from the Housing Revenue Account. 


It was also noted that the two options for Council Tax Support were representative of upper and lower limits only, and that other options could be considered as part of the consultation process.

In conclusion to the debate, members welcomed the progress that was being made in identifying savings, whilst maintaining front-line services and keeping Council tax at a low level.

RESOLVED
that:-
(i)
the Executive note the following:-

(a)
the success the Council has achieved in partnership working;

(b)
the Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles;

(c)
the Council’s current Medium Term Financial Forecast and the progress being made for the delivery of efficiency savings for 2016/17 and future years;

(e)
the key updates relating to the Housing Revenue Account made in the Summer Budget announcement; and

(ii)
the two options (outlined in the report) be consulted on for the future operation of the Local Council Tax Support Scheme (as outlined in the report).
15.EX.21
HOUSING FINANCE

A report was submitted which:-
(a)
provided members with an update following the announcement made in the Government’s Summer Budget regarding future levels of social rent, and the possible implications thereof;

(b)
reminded members of the current policy position regarding the proposed use of Right to Buy capital receipts and provided an update of the current position; and

(c)
updated members on the preliminary work that has been undertaken to assess the feasibility of building new council homes.



It was noted that discussions with Housing Associations were continuing.

The Portfolio Holder for Housing, in introducing the report, stated that the Council remained committed to investing in its existing housing stock and developing new council housing, but there was now a need to balance this against the long-term implications for future financing of the Housing Revenue Account as a result of new government policy.

Discussion was held on Right to Buy receipts and the numbers of properties sold under Right to Buy in recent years. It was noted that the trend was declining, with 37 sold in 2013/14 and 19 in the last financial year.


It was noted that a further report would be brought to a future meeting of the Executive once the implications of new government policy had been fully assessed.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the changes to national housing policy (as outlined in the report) be noted and their significance acknowledged;

(ii)
a further report be received once the HRA Business Plan re-modelling exercise had been completed (and evaluated) so that the implications could be fully understood and priorities could be re-assessed; and


(iii)
a further report about the options that are now available in relation to the use of ‘one-for-one’ capital receipts be received.

15.EX.22
AWARD OF CONTRACT – HOMES FOR THE FUTURE PHASE III


A report was submitted which sought approval for the refurbishment of council houses in Alexandra Road and Harrington Road, Desborough, as part of the Homes for the Future Programme (for which budget provision existed in the Council’s Capital Programme).  In accordance with the Council’s Contract Procedure Rules, any contract in excess of £250,000 required approval by the Committee.


It was noted that Phase III represented a new contract for 21 homes in two stages, and the award of the contract had been based on a process of evaluation, which included quality.  The tenant decant costs included in the calculation of capital resources was an estimate only, as individual costs varied considerably.


In answer to a question, members noted that, after properties had been improved, any Right to Buy calculations would be based on the value after improvement. 

RESOLVED
that:


(i)
the tender from Considine Building Solutions Ltd in the sum of £431,982 to undertake Homes for the Future works to ten properties in year 2015/16 in Desborough be accepted;


(ii)
the intention to use Considine Building Solutions Ltd for the final 11 properties in 2016/17 be noted, on the basis of the rates contained within the successful tender and subject to satisfactory performance during 2016/17; and


(iii)
authority be delegated to the Head of Democratic and Legal Services to conclude and sign the contracts with Considine Building Solutions Ltd.
15.EX.23
A BOROUGH-WIDE RENEWABLES FUND


A report was submitted which set out three guiding principles and criteria for a borough-wide renewables fund scheme and its governance, and which sought to begin a dialogue with the relevant communities and organisations in relation to those guiding principles.


Councillor Mike Tebbutt, Chair of the Planning Policy Committee, addressed the Executive requesting that the financial aspects of the proposals be kept separate from the policy elements, stating that it would be important to ensure flexibility in the future to look at other renewable regimes.


In discussion, it was noted that any new principles would not be retrospectively applied to community funds already promised. It was noted that available funding was quite considerable, and Renewables UK had developed a protocol of £5,000 per megawatt per year.  Burton Wold generated 19 megawatts so this represented a sizeable contribution on a yearly basis.

Members acknowledged that the principles under consideration represented considerable benefits for communities most affected by development whilst ensuring that the fund would be distributed on a transparent and equitable basis across the Borough. The proposal would also enable town and parish councils to bid into the fund.

The Portfolio Holder for the Environment suggested an amendment to the percentage allocation of funds to prioritised areas as follows:-

	
	Exclusive to radius

%
	Available to the rest of the Borough and the radius %

	1st payment
	70%
	30%

	2nd payment
	50%
	50%

	3rd payment
	30%
	70%

	4th payment and ongoing
	10%
	90%



In respect of the ongoing payments, it was noted that these would be every year until the end of the contract.


The above amendment was agreed.
RESOLVED that:-


(i)
the establishment of a borough-wide Community Fund resourced by contributions from renewable energy installations be approved on the basis of the three guiding principles outlined in the report;


(ii)
the fund distribution to be applied to:


1.
a radius of 2 miles from the installation


2.
the percentage allocation of funds as revised in the above table

3.
the bid criteria; and


(iii)
the Planning Policy Committee be asked to take soundings, develop and approve a Supplementary Planning Document setting out this approach to the Renewables Fund, to be applied to the Borough of Kettering.

15.EX.24
CONSULTATION ON POTENTIAL CLOSURE OF KETTERING MAGISTRATES' AND COUNTY COURT


A report was submitted which sought to agree a response to the Ministry of Justice (MOJ) consultation on the closure of courts and tribunal services in the Midlands region which proposed the closure of both Kettering County Court and Kettering Magistrates' Court.  The report also sought agreement to make an offer to the Courts service on how the Council might work with the Court services in partnership to retain these services locally.


Councillor Anne Lee addressed the Executive, urging caution before offering to work in partnership with the Court services and provide accommodation in the Municipal Offices which could potentially become overcrowded as a result.


During debate, members felt that the Council should make the offer in order to retain services both in the Borough and North Northamptonshire, as the costs to residents of travelling to other courts in the county could be considerable.
RESOLVED
that the consultation response be approved and an offer be made to HM Courts and Tribunal Service to work in partnership to relocate all or some of the courts service to the Municipal Offices building. 
15.EX.25
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972

RESOLVED
that the press and public be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that it involved items of business which included the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined by paragraphs 1-7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Local Government Act 1972 (as amended).
15.EX.26
PARKWOOD LEISURE: LEISURE MANAGEMENT CONTRACT

A report was submitted which requested members to consider proposed changes to the Leisure Management Contract and an option to extend the existing Leisure Management Contract to 2022.


By way of clarity, Councillor Lloyd Bunday advised the Executive that, he did not believe he needed to declare an interest in the report, having taken advice from the Monitoring Officer, a copy of which had been circulated to all the members of the Executive. He had noted and would follow the advice. He would participate in this item unless it became apparent during the course of debate that he should declare an interest or matters of bias. 

Discussion was held on the three options under consideration as set out in the report.  The Portfolio Holder for Community and Culture outlined the projected savings under Option 3 and the proposed changes to the service level agreement to enhance facilities.  It was noted that an option to extend the contract for five years was written into the original contract, which was due to end in 2017.
RESOLVED
that the Head of Democratic and Legal Services be authorised to move forward Option 3 (Change to Legacy Leisure, extending the contract for a five year period to 31st March 2022) and to progress the necessary legal work to enable these changes to be implemented, subject to the contractor agreeing to changes in the contract and service level agreement in order to enhance facilities management across the Council's relevant leisure estate.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.50 pm)
Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

AI
Executive No. 1
9.9.15

